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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of March 10, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Also Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Kerwin moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of January 27, 2005


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of two letters regarding 140 Valley Drive.

OLD BUSINESS
1. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  601 San Bruno Avenue; Design Permit DP-3-04; Design Permit to remodel/expand existing single-family residence into a triplex; T. P. Lam Architects, applicant; Tai Hing Peter Lam & Mei Yuet, owners; APN 007-362-110


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is requesting that this item be continued to April 14 to allow time to revise the plans.  Because three Commissioners will be attending the Planners Institute that week, staff recommends canceling the regular meeting due to lack of a quorum and holding a special meeting a week earlier, on April 7.  Senior Planner Tune noted the other option would be to instruct the applicant to quickly submit a complete application in time for staff to review it before the March 24 meeting.


Chairman Lentz expressed concern about giving adequate notice to people who were expecting the hearing on April 14.  Senior Planner Tune advised that any action taken by the Planning Commission at this meeting would provide adequate public notice.  Chairman Lentz noted it might be better to simply move the matter to the March 24 meeting.


Commissioner Hunter said he would prefer to hold a special meeting on April 7.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the audience.  There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue this matter to a special meeting on April 7, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  140 Valley Drive; Use Permit UP-1-05; Use Permit to convert second-floor office space into chapel sanctuary and choir loft with proposed 416-seat capacity and 102-space parking lot with 8 off-site spaces in adjoining easement; Henry Lopez, EML A.I.A., Architect, for Iglesia Ni Cristo (Church of Christ), applicant; Cokesbury Investors, owner; APN 005-211-060


Senior Planner Tune said this use permit application entails a proposal to convert a portion of the approximately 6,500-square-foot second floor of the existing office building into a 416-seat church sanctuary and choir loft, with the approximately 9,500 first floor to continue to be used as offices.  Worship services are proposed to be scheduled on Wednesdays at 7:00 p.m., Thursdays at 5:30 a.m. and 8:00 p.m., and Sundays at 7:00 a.m., 10:00 a.m., and 5:00 p.m.


Senior Planner Tune advised that places of worship are conditional uses in the TC-1 Crocker Park Trade Commercial District, requiring use permit approval.  He said churches and chapels are required to provide one parking space for each four person capacity, but not less than one space for each 15 square feet of the largest meeting hall; parking required for administrative offices is one space for each 300 square feet of gross floor area.  Based upon seating, the proposed 416-seat sanctuary and choir loft would require 104 spaces.  But when the space is divided by 15, the parking required is 326 spaces.  An additional 32 spaces is required for the offices on the first floor, bringing total parking required to 358 spaces.  Senior Planner Tune noted the applicant is proposing to reconfigure the existing parking lot to provide 102 spaces on the site, of which at least 16 are subject to an easement held by the property next door, in exchange for an easement to 8 spaces next door.   He said a use permit is required to modify the parking regulations to accept the proposed parking for the proposed use.


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the staff report’s detailed discussion of the findings required for the approval of the use permit.  He said of particular concern is how the operation of the church could compliment typical business hours in Crocker Park, in particular to avoid traffic and parking conflicts.  In regards to the parking requirement, the Planning Commission has previously studied other approaches to parking for churches.  Some standards used elsewhere are one parking space for three fixed seats, one space for four seats, and one space for 35 square feet of public assembly use.  Given the wide range of standards, the Planning Commission previously concluded that a more appropriate standard for Brisbane would be one space for each 50 square feet of floor area of the largest assembly room, plus one space for each 300 square feet of the remaining floor area of the building.


Senior Planner Tune noted the Municipal Code provides for joint use of parking facilities by complementary uses, so staff recommends that the parking required for the first-floor offices during standard business hours could be shared with the church during off-hours and on weekends.  Staff also recommends giving credit for parking available in the off-site easement, but not counting the spaces within the easement on the subject property toward meeting the requirements.  Senior Planner Tune said staff suggested ways of reconfiguring the parking lot to maximize the number of available spaces and comply with accessibility requirements, and staff believed it might be possible to increase the spaces available to the church to approximately 102.


Senior Planner Tune stated that due to some miscommunications, staff’s recommendations were based on incorrect assumptions.  He noted the church’s attorney had since submitted a letter explaining that the church wants to be open to members at all times, not just during scheduled services.  Furthermore, the total membership of the congregation is approximately 1,200, not 400, with an average attendance per service of 150 on weekdays and 175 on weekends.  Senior Planner Tune said this new information raised concerns about potential overflow demand for parking, especially given the current prohibition against on-street parking in Crocker Park.  To consider alternatives, the attorneys for the church and the property owner have requested a continuance to the meeting of March 24.  Staff recommends that the Commission open the public hearing, take testimony, and continue the matter to the next meeting.


Commissioner Hunter noted the March 9 and March 10 letters from Allan Villanueva refer to a “conversation,” and he asked what was discussed.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the letters simply document what was discussed.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the plans call for a toddlers room.  He asked if there would be any staff associated with managing that area during services; he noted additional staff might warrant additional parking spaces.  Senior Planner Tune noted that this room was calculated as requiring 1 space per 300 sq. ft. of floor area.


Commissioner Hunter asked if there were any other areas nearby where arrangements could be made for off-street parking.  Senior Planner Tune responded that he was not aware of any current agreements and recommended to the applicant that this be addressed.


Commissioner Hunter asked whether future development at the Quarry would impact the parking at the church or vice versa.  Senior Planner Tune said most of the Quarry traffic would be using Valley Drive, and much residential traffic is outside of normal business hours.


Commissioner Hawawini said he recalled reading that the entrance to the church was located within the easement, and he asked for clarification.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the adjoining property at 100 Valley Drive had an easement for approximately 16 parking spaces at 140 Valley Drive, and 140 Valley Drive has an easement to use 8 parking spaces at 100 Valley Drive, with a cross-easement arrangement for access.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the tenant at 100 Valley Drive ever had to use all of the available parking in their own lot and in the easement at 140 Valley Drive at the same time.  Senior Planner Tune reported that at times he visited the property, the parking lot at 100 Valley Drive seemed close to full, with lots of in-and-out traffic.  He estimated there may have been at least 16 cars parked at 140 Valley Drive. 


Commissioner Jameel expressed concern that future owners of the property could change the terms of the easements, resulting in less parking.  Senior Planner Tune said there are more parking spaces in the easement on the site than in the easement next door, so terminating the easement would make more spaces available at 140 Valley Drive.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the toddler program will mean that parents will be dropping off children at various times.  Senior Planner Tune suggested posing this question to the applicant.  He said if the facility is being used for purposes other than those assumed in the parking analysis, further study will be needed.


Chairman Lentz asked if the applicant would need a use permit to operate a daycare or preschool facility.  Senior Planner Tune said the use might be considered incidental to the church’s operations.  He recommended asking the City Attorney for advice as to which definitions would apply.  


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff assessed the demand for parking at the church’s current location.  Senior Planner Tune said he did not take traffic counts.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


Allan Villanueva requested a continuance to confer with church leaders and the architect.


Steven Dennis, attorney, Thoits, Love, Herschberger, and McLean, representing Lincoln Broadcasting Company, owner of 100 Valley Drive, said his March 4 letter articulates the issues associated with the reciprocal easement agreement.  He noted Mr. Sager’s letter suggests that Lincoln Broadcasting took actions in bad faith.  Mr. Dennis asserted that Lincoln has honest, legitimate, and serious concerns about the proposal, and he urged the Planning Commission to consider them.


Chairman Lentz asked if the legal issues between the two parties should be resolved before the Planning Commission takes action on the application.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the Planning Commission is required by state law to take action on the application within a set period of time.  He recommended not waiting for the easement issues to be resolved in court.


Commissioner Hunter asked if KTSF feels they have adequate parking now.  Mr. Dennis said he believed the lot was already at maximum capacity, and projected expansions are likely to cause a parking shortage in the future.  He noted that Michael Fusaro, KTSF, might have more information.


Mr. Fusaro said parking is already an issue, in spite of use of revolving schedules.  He stated that the existing parking lot is nearly full.  


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the easement terminates with transfer of ownership.  Mr. Dennis responded that the easement runs with the land and binds successive owners.


There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter. 


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the meeting of March 24.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3240-3260-3280 Bayshore Boulevard; Tentative Parcel Map TPM-1-02-A; extension of Tentative Parcel Map approval to subdivide property developed with three buildings into three parcels; Eric Girod, BKF, applicant; BMR-Bayshore Boulevard LLC, owner; APN 005-260-060, -240 & -430


Senior Planner Tune said a tentative parcel map to split the Brisbane Technology Park into three parcels was originally approved by the Planning Commission on December 12, 2002, subject to five conditions of approval.  Due to a recent change in ownership, it was not possible to file the final parcel map before the deadline, and an extension has been requested.  

Senior Planner Tune stated that the Deputy Building Code had recently noted that the building code requires a 20-foot separation for bearing walls for office R&D buildings unless they are protected.  The existing glass-wall buildings are non-rated, and the proposed property lines would be only 19.1 feet from the south end of the building at 3240 Bayshore Boulevard and 17.9 feet from the north end of the building at 3280 Bayshore Boulevard.  In addition, the building code requires each site have its own accessible parking in the required ratio.  In this case, none of the 209 spaces provided on Parcel 2 are accessible, where seven would be required.  Senior Planner Tune suggested this requirement could be met by restriping 11 standard spaces next to the building as six accessible spaces and one van-accessible space, while maintaining the minimum 205 required spaces, based upon the floor area of the building.  He proposed two new conditions of approval to address these issues of building code compliance.  Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends conditional approval of a one-year extension of the tentative parcel map.


Commissioner Hunter asked if creating irregular lot lines creates any particular problems.  Senior Planner Tune said it appears there are enough cross-easements and utility easements to accommodate everyone’s rights to use the buildings.  In terms of parking, he noted the building owners could designate spaces for each building with signage.  Commissioner Hunter observed that this development is already cohesive, so the lot lines make sense.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the proposal calls for establishment of CC&R’s to set up a joint property management system for the complex. 


Chairman Lentz recalled there was an issue with the sidewalk along Bayshore Boulevard, and he asked how that was resolved.  Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission imposed a condition requiring a sidewalk along the Bayshore Boulevard frontage just past the driveway.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Eric Girod, BKF, applicant, offered to answer Commission questions.  He said all the proposed conditions were acceptable.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to conditionally approve the extension of the tentative parcel map approval as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Technician Johnson noted Commissioners received emailed information on transportation links to the Planners Institute conference in April.  He said the City can book favorable air fares and make shuttle arrangements if attendees travel together.


Chairman Lentz, Commissioner Jameel, and Commissioner Hawawini agreed to coordinate their plans after the meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter asked if the City Council had made any decisions regarding the project at 164 San Benito involving a driveway and three-in-tandem parking.  Senior Planner Tune said the City Engineer indicated it may be quite some time before the proposal goes back to the City Council.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the Planning Commission decided to send a letter to the City Council with a recommendation.  He said a Councilmember told him the City is under pressure from the Fire Department to widen all the streets.


Commissioner Hawawini reported that a couple people complained to him about the length of time Brisbane requires to process permits for biotech firms.  He added that there is a perception that biotech firms are going to South San Francisco because they have greater expertise in dealing with permit processing.


Senior Planner Tune said he did not recall any permits for biotech uses in Brisbane for some time.  He noted that there is a biotech use at 3280 Bayshore, although lab activities are limited.  Senior Planner Tune added that South San Francisco has aggressively sought biotech businesses.  While such businesses in Brisbane may require a use permit, South San Francisco offers an expedited process.


Chairman Lentz explained that he had not had time to write the letter to the City Council regarding 164 San Benito Road.  Commissioners discussed who would be writing the letter.  Senior Planner Tune suggested discussing this matter in more detail at the next meeting.  Commissioner Kerwin offered to help with drafting, but said he was leaving for an extended out-of-town trip and would not be available for a few weeks.  Commissioner Hunter agreed to review the draft once it is produced.


Chairman Lentz reported that he attended the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s March 9 meeting for the last time as the Planning Commission’s representative.  He said he wanted to spend more time with his family and had to cut some activities.  He suggested that the Planning Commission choose a replacement representative, and he welcomed volunteers.


Chairman Lentz nominated Commissioner Hunter to serve as the Commission’s representative.  Commissioner Hunter declined because of work and travel constraints.  Commissioner Kerwin said he would not be available for some time.  He added that the Open Space and Ecology Committee was formed as a temporary committee to help find open space for the City, but the group has taken on a life of its own.  


Commissioner Kerwin suggested Commissioner Hawawini, and Commissioner Hawawini declined.  Commissioner Jameel said he would consider serving as the representative but wanted to check with his family first.  He offered to respond at the next meeting.


Chairman Lentz proposed rotating attendance at committee meetings.  He noted the committee meets once a month, so each Commissioner could take on two meetings per year.  He summarized the March 9 meeting agenda topics.


Commissioner Jameel commented that the committee tends to have long and laborious discussions of past minutes, and meetings sometimes go late into the evening.  Commissioner Kerwin expressed his opinion that the committee might be involving itself in matters beyond its scope.


Chairman Lentz said the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission had problems maintaining a representative on the committee because of time constraints.  The City Council had discussed the issue and concluded it would be best not to pressure the City’s volunteers.  


Commissioner Kerwin recommended discontinuing Planning Commission representation on the committee.


Commissioners Hunter spoke in favor of sharing responsibility for attendance.  He proposed that each Commissioner attend two consecutive meetings.


After some discussion, Commissioners agreed to rotate attendance.  Commissioner Kerwin suggested evaluating the situation at the end of a year and informing the committee of that intention. 


Commissioner Hunter noted the committee’s next meeting is April 13, which conflicts with the League conference.  Commissioner Kerwin volunteered to attend the April 13 meeting if he returns from his trip by then.  Commissioner Hunter offered to attend if Commissioner Kerwin is not available.  Commissioner Kerwin said he would attend in May, Commissioner Jameel agreed to take June, Chairman Lentz accepted responsibility for July, Commissioner Hunter volunteered for August and September, Commissioner Hawawini volunteered for October and November, Chairman Lentz offered to attend in December, and Commissioner Jameel agreed to accept January.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Kerwin moved to adjourn to the regular meeting of March 24, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:40 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chair

Community Development



Planning Commission

